BREADALBANE DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES DRAFT 
Spring Meeting   

Friday 21st April  2017
at 2.00pm
at The Molteno Hall
1 Welcome
The Chair welcomed all to the spring 2017 meeting.
Present:  Alan Cory Wright (Chair), Morven Frost (Vice Chair, Boreland), Richard Barclay (Vice- Chair, Innerhadden), Victor Clements (Secretary), Iain Hope (SNH), Alastair Riddell & Kevin Grant (North Chesthill), Emma paterson, Ian Dingwall & George Coyne (Auchlyne), John Holland (SRUC), Andrew Warwick (NTS), Iain Wotherspoon (Glen Lyon Estate), Bill Hoare (HPCLT), Jeremy Robinson (Kynachan/ Dalchosnie), Lord Pearson (Coire Carie), Mike Daniels (JMT), Robert Dalglish(Innerwick), Mrs E Anderson & Roddy Billimore (Roros), John McNulty (FES), John Sinclair, Steven Macdonald, Andrew Oldham & Adam Jamieson (Meggernie/ Lochs), 

2 Apologies
Nicola Colquhoun (LLTNPA), Colin Buchan (Garth), Tim Fison (HPCLT), John Christie (Lochdochart), Andrew & Kate Duncan (West Tempar), Lochy Porter (Cashlie), Calum Gilies (Kynachan/ Dal), David Brown (Innischoarach), Graeme Gallimore (Glen Lyon Estate), George Eveleigh (Coire Carie), Graeme Anderson (Lower Kiltyrie)
3 Minutes of previous meeting 
The minutes were accepted as read, with proviso that on p2, para 4, “Invermearnan Estate” should read “Auch Estate”.

Minutes proposed by Richard Barclay, seconded by Emma Paterson.
4 Matters Arising
The woodland creation scheme at Morenish was going ahead. Tilhill Forestry had agreed to forward deer cull information to BDMG.
ACW & VC had had a useful meeting with Iain Hope and Neale Taylor of SNH back in March. SNH would not be able to fund any habitat survey work this year.

Tombreck Farm (Tummel bridge) had agreed to forward deer cull details to BDMG.

There had been a DMQ Level 1 course at Glenstrae before Xmas, attended by some members of BDMG.
5 Election of Office Bearers
The meeting agreed to endorse current office holders.

6 Accounts & Budget for 2017-18
BDMG currently had a balance of  £7435.35, with all subscriptions received and no outstanding invoices to be paid. Expenditure for 2016-17 was c£1000 higher than expected, largely because of higher ADMG subscriptions, but also because of repayment to Dunalastair for overpayment in past and £120 for upkeep of website.

Looking forwards, our falling deer cull will result in lower income, but ADMG subscription is calculated on a 5- year rolling average, so costs are not coming down as quickly.

The meeting agreed to raise subscription to £12 per stag for current year, to ensure that we still had a good buffer in the bank in April 2018.
7 Reviewing the 2016- 17 Season

Auchlyne struggled for stags in season, but condition of animals was good.

South Chesthill had a good rut. They struggled for hind nos, but achieved target by end of season.

Meggernie/ Lochs- hind season was slow, but achieved nos by end of season.

Roros- hard season for hinds, but achieved cull before Xmas.

FES- hinds were in very good condition.

Innerwick- hinds were very good, with more calves.

NTS- relatively few deer on hill, but higher numbers now becoming resident on farms along Loch Tay.

Glenlyon Estate struggled for numbers early on, but achieved target in the end.

Kynachan struggled to find stags in 2016. There had been a good calving. Several poorer hinds were culled.

Coire Carie- still had several big groups of deer, mainly stags, due to changes in sheep numbers/ objectives in wider area. Issues with wandering sheep from neighbouring properties.

Boreland, stag nos were down significantly, hind nos going up again. Will need to rectify in 2017/18. Hinds good weights, good calving.

Auchessan had a lot of hind on the ground.

In terms of population models, the NW sub- area were just one animals short of target. The NE, Middle and South areas were 12, 21 and 10 hinds over target respectively.

8 Deer Count
The spring foot count was considered to have been very good, with all properties taking part, and personnel helping out where required. Count conditions were not always good, with poor weather for a proportion of the time, but overall numbers were actually slightly above the 2015 helicopter count, with local variations across the area. The % of calves was very high.

It was considered that the count is a good basis for ongoing population monitoring. Fresh population models will be drawn up, and passed to SNH for comment. The Chair thanked Morven Frost for co-ordinating the count, and to all those who took part.
9 Recruitment Counting 2017?
It was decided that, notwithstanding the good spring footcount, that a recruitment count should be carried out late April/ early May. A small change in the recruitment rate can have a large increase in the overall Breadalbane population, and it was also felt that the calves counted may have been over-estimated, with younger hinds being mistaken for calves. This was particularly the case in larger groups where deer were that bit harder to classify.

10 Drone trial
AJR reported that initial preparatory work had been done of this, and that the company involved would be returning to conduct further trials. The drone being used is going to be re-engineered, with hill-top transmission units being used so that the drone can fly accurate and pre-determined paths. AJR to report back to group when trials complete.
11  Deer Management Plan
The main DMP Working Plan was discussed and minuted separately under BDMG Working Plan- April 2017 Update. This was the main item on the agenda, and contained a wide array of action points and discussions. Please note document for details.
12 Health & Safety matters

IW reported an incident whereby a bullet had jammed in rifle on firing range, but fortunately, it was discovered before another round was discharged. A very rare occurrence, but one which could have had very serious consequences.
AW had an abscess in a roe deer diagnosed as blood borne pneumonia.
13 Wider Deer Management Issues

SNH Update

There was to be a debate on deer management in Scotland in the Scottish parliament on 2nd May.

SNH were hosting an event on deer management planning at Battleby on 26th April.

ADMG Comment

Major work at the moment involved the review of deer management and the ongoing necessity to respond to issues arising from that.

Reminder was given about Chronic Wasting Disease (CWD) and the need to be aware of who was visiting/ stalking on estates locally.

14  Next meeting (s)

Thursday 26th October 2pm, Molteno Hall. NB Meeting will be on a Thursday, NOT Friday.

15  AOCB

Auchlyne where doing some work on peat reclamation at the moment, and would be holding an open day in the near future to show people what they had been doing.

North Chesthill were helping co-ordinate a project looking at deer/ wildlife and disturbance, and had received support from James Hutton Inst, St Andrews University, BDS and others, and students had been organized to take project forwards. The immediate priority was to arrange accommodation within the area from July onwards, and any help with this would be welcomed from Group members.
VC to write to SNH re CWD and suitable messaging on Heading to the Scottish Hills.
